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 Regular Meeting of the Dorset Select Board 

August 21, 2012  ~  Minutes 
 

 
Present:  Chris Brooks (Chairman), Marge Freed, Mike Connors, Michael Oltedal, 

   Steve Jones 

Absent:   

Also, present:  R. Gaiotti (Town Manager), J. Henderson (BCRC), Brian Beavin, Jackie 

Pistell, Elizabeth Van Degh, Richard Pistell, Pam Marron, Kirsten 

McDonough, Dick McDonough, Salley Gibney, Robert Menson, Joan 

Menson, Carol Patterson, Dough Marks, Linda Marks 

 

C. Brooks, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 

 

Approve Minutes of July 17, 2012 

R. Gaiotti stated that a letter was received from a resident requesting that his letter be attached to 

the August meeting minutes in response to last month’s meeting discussion. 

 

M. Freed moved and M. Connors seconded to approve the July 17, 2012 minutes as presented.  

Motion carried 4-0 (M. Oltedal abstained). 

 

Public Comment 
S. Gibney has lived in the area for 15 years and swims at the quarry from May to September in 

the early morning.  She does not question the validity of the parking issues, but wanted to 

express that the quarry was important to so many generations of people who have great 

memories of swimming there.  S. Gibney commented that she hoped a compromise can be 

reached so that everyone can still enjoy the quarry.   

 

J. Pistell asked if S. Gibney had 24/7 access to emergency vehicles and S. Gibney replied yes.  J. 

Pistell stated that the residents of Black Rock Lane do not and it is very difficult to live there.  B. 

Beavin noted that there was no doubt that people enjoy the quarry, but that everyone is entitled to 

the enjoyment of their own property and the residents of the quarry area do not have that or 

safety.  He felt it was not appropriate to spend Dorset taxpayers’ money for the quarry.  He is not 

asking to shut the quarry, but is asking for a solution to the Kelly Road parking issue.  R. Pistell 

remarked that they were not discussing closing the quarry, but would appreciate a resolution to 

the problem.   

 

D. McDonough noted that he submitted a document to the Select Board today tracing the history 

of the quarry.  He felt that the people who moved into the area should not be surprised by the 

quarry issues, but was sympathetic to their problems.  If anyone was to Google the Dorset 

quarry, several dozen sites are listed with over 2,000 hits and that’s why it has changed.  When 

D. McDonough first purchased his property, he was told by the State Police that they would not 

enter the quarry area without two officers present as it was a known drug and alcohol hangout 

and this is why he cleaned and opened up the area.  He felt he was unfairly criticized for opening 

up the front area and resented not being invited to any of the meetings; including the meetings of 
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the Black Rock Lane residents as he is also a property owner there.  D. McDonough expressed 

that the behavior of some of the visitors was despicable, but this was a matter for police 

enforcement.  It was suggested to install signage for parking and littering with strict 

consequences and fines.  D. McDonough had looked into clearing the east side of Kelly Road, 

but was told it would be very expensive and possibly be a liability issue.  He suggested widening 

the road to allow parking on both sides and prohibiting parking on the north end. He would be 

willing to donate land and plant trees in order to give ready access to Kelly Road.  The Select 

Board proposal to seal off Kelly Road was viewed negatively by D. McDonough, especially 

since the problem is only three months of the year and this would force residents to use the north 

end all the time which he felt was a safety issue.  D. McDonough stated that he has picked up 

trash on Kelly Road for thirteen years, but after hearing the complaints and disparaging remarks, 

he will no longer do so.   

 

B. Beavin stated that his primary concern was safety and making more parking was not making 

the road safer.  He felt that the sole purpose of Kelly Road was to serve him and the Black Rock 

Lane residents as there is no other public use for this road.  He recommended closing the south 

end and having no parking on the north end.  B. Menson asked if there was any way to establish 

the quarry as a State park and J. Menson noted that all water sources are a trust of the State.  J. 

Menson also noted that by the end of August the quarry must be polluted, as sanitation is a large 

problem and if it were tested, it might be closed.  She suggested bringing in the State as they may 

make it a small State park and involve the Byway system which Dorset is a part of.  C. Brooks 

stated that the Select Board is open to suggestions, but the quarry is private property and this 

would be up to D. McDonough.   D. McDonough noted that he had the quarry water tested 

several years ago and it was found to be swimmable, but not drinkable.  He had no objection to 

the Town testing the water.  C. Brooks wanted to remind everyone that the quarry was private 

land and the Town has limited ability for action. 

 

Stone Valley Byway Agreement Update  
A Memorandum of Agreement between Billy Brownlee and the Town of Dorset for the 

installation, ownership and maintenance of the Stone Valley Byway monument was presented 

for approval along with a schematic of the location of the marker.  Both M. Connors and M. 

Freed expressed concern over the cost and liability listed in the document.  It was the consensus 

of the Select Board members to table the signing of the agreement and have R. Gaiotti discuss 

the language listed in item 4 (a) through (d) with J. Sullivan.  J. Henderson (BCRC) noted that J. 

Sullivan was familiar with the language and this was similar to all the other Towns.   

 

Kelly Road Update 
R. Gaiotti explained that he had previously talked to VTrans and they have done a survey of the 

area and submitted a group of sketches for consideration.  The concern is that any change to 

traffic flow would necessitate the upgrade of the intersections and, if not done, would expose the 

Town to more liability.  M. Connors noted that the safest access for Black Rock Lane would be 

straight through to Route 30 and asked if D. McDonough was already willing to donate land for 

parking on the south end, would he instead allow the Town to go straight through the island with 

a 50 foot right-of-way.  D. McDonough explained that the island was a separate building lot and 

would have no value with a straight through roadway and was concerned that people would park 

all over the island property.   
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R. Gaiotti reviewed the VTran sketches (B - E) and his mock up sketch (A).  Sketch A was a 

high-bred between the engineer’s drawing and R. Gaiotti’s drawing showing a landscaped berm 

along with reconfigured intersection accesses which are not to State standards.  Sketch B shows a 

new State standard intersection for the north side of Kelly Road which requires an easement or 

taking of land and Sketch C shows the north side intersection with the current right-of-way and 

no easement.  Sketch C is a minimal turning radius that does not conform to State requirements 

and could be a liability to the Town.  C. Brooks asked if Sketch C is within the purview of the 

Town and R. Gaiotti responded yes, but he would have to talk further with VTrans and the Town 

Attorney.  S. Jones asked if D. McDonough would entertain the idea of bartering land with the 

Town in order to do the required radius for the intersection while trying to retain the value and 

zoning of the island property.  D. McDonough noted that he would like to review the proposed 

layouts and would not be able to give a decision tonight, but was willing to talk.  Sketch D and E 

show the south side of Kelly Road intersections with and without the State required turning radii.  

R. Gaiotti commented that lead time would still be needed, research into what the Town’s risk 

exposure would be and generally closing all loopholes.  M. Connors noted that if D. McDonough 

was willing to work with the Town on the north side of Kelly Road, this would be a good 

solution.  C. Brooks suggested that, if R. Gaiotti was to meet with D. McDonough, to have T. 

Yandow accompany him to look at the island property with regard to keeping its value. 

 

Another option discussed was splitting Kelly Road into two sections with the southern portion 

being a dead end which the Town would discontinue/abandon.  Title research would have to be 

done (no cost estimate yet).  Access to the residents on Black Rock Lane and Kelly Road would 

be through the north side with no parking at all and it was recommended by R. Gaiotti to hire 

police enforcement for at least one to two years which would be an additional cost to the current 

cost of police protection.  Discussion ensued regarding the Kelly Road alterations with R. Gaiotti 

enumerating the options and possible costs listed on his report (attached).  

 

C. Brooks noted that the options were to reach out to D. McDonough for alternative options and 

to review the complete packages outlined tonight.  M. Connors stated that the Select Board 

would need to know if the majority of the Black Rock Lane residents would support any of these 

options.  R. Gaiotti commented that a solution would have to be identified and a public hearing 

would be held for public input.  C. Brooks suggested that everyone should be made aware of the 

options and that the options should be narrowed down.   M. Freed recommended that a site visit 

be held.   M. Connors recommended a meeting with D. McDonough and then moving forward.  

C. Brooks advised that the public could attend the site visit, but they would not be able to 

participate in the discussion until the meeting is held at the Town office.  D. McDonough 

questioned the accuracy of Sketch A and R. Gaiotti answered that this drawing was not to scale.  

D. McDonough questioned the location of the berm (on his property) and asked how much 

parking would be available if it was installed.  C. Brooks noted that it was necessary to have a 

site visit.   

 

Finance Report 
R. Gaiotti reported that they were 14% through the new fiscal year and the delinquent taxes were 

$180,000 with eleven properties in the tax sale process.  He explained the $198 credit from an 

abatement listed from last year which the auditors held over to this year.  Clarification from the 
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auditors will be sought.  Items discussed included new computer for the Zoning Administrator, 

Animal Control Officer, rabid animals, and the recreation program reimbursements. 

 

Manager’s Report 

 Morse Hill Road shoulders almost finished ~ J. Hewes had suggested paving the mailbox 

areas which will increase the life span of the shoulders in these areas 

 The tractor is back in for repair of a hydraulic oil leak ~ a meeting with the companies 

will be held 

 Drainage work and playground preparation at the school 

 Homeland Security grant has been awarded for radio upgrades (formal adoption of NIMS 

program is necessary)   It was the consensus of the Select Board members to sign the 

NIMS Adoption Document for the Town of Dorset.  Training for the use of the radios 

will be held for the Road Crew. 

 Emerald Lake meetings continuing regarding beach project 

 FY13 Municipal Planning Grant application for the PC (build-out study) is being worked 

on 

 PC has approved the Bylaw amendments and forwarded them for SB approval  

 A “Discover Dorset” event will be held September 15
th

 and 16
th

 

 Town newsletter will be available in early September 

 PC has requested an opinion from the Town Attorney on a land use issue.  It was the 

consensus of the majority of the Select Board members to allow the PC to consult with J. 

O’Dea (Town Attorney) regarding the land use issue.  (S. Jones abstained) 

 

Approve Payroll and Accounts Payable for the Week of 8/21/12 
It was the consensus of the SB to approve the Payroll and Accounts Payable for the week of 

8/21/12 as presented.   

 

Other Business 

 Access permit for Tim & Betty Ann Sheldon for an additional curb cut on their property 

for a sugarhouse.  J. Hewes has reviewed the site and suggested minor brush removal.  M. 

Oltedal moved and M. Connors seconded to approve the curb cut as presented.  Motion 

carried 5-0. 

 A formal document for the Dorset-Peru Integrated Resource Project by the USDA Forest 

Service – Green Mountain National Forest has been submitted.  R. Gaiotti is to draft a 

reply and circulate the draft by email to the Select Board for approval. 

 A proposal by Susan Hittel has been received regarding updating the Town Green 

landscaping –the Road Crew, Garden Club and volunteers will be needed to accomplish 

this update.  C. Brooks suggested that the DRB notified of the proposal. 

 Discussion ensued regarding the audio for the GNAT videotapes and C. Brooks noted 

that anyone wishing to discuss this issue should call him directly. 

 The next Select Board meeting will be held on September 25
th

 and the Public Hearing for 

the Bylaw Amendment will be warned for this date.   

 

M. Oltedal moved and M. Connors seconded to move to Executive Session to discuss personnel 

at 9:00 p.m.  Motion carried -5-0.   Executive Session ended at 10:10 p.m.  
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The Select Board members requested the following: 

1. R. Gaiotti to set up VLCT education workshops for the all Dorset Board members to 

attend.  It will be a requirement that all Board members attend the workshops in order to 

serve on a Dorset Board.   

2. Clarification as to the definition of Executive and Deliberative Sessions and when 

members can use them. 

3. Email the SB the recent PC minutes so they can be reviewed with regard to the 

appropriate use of the Deliberative Session. 

 

M. Oltedal moved and M. Connors seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:20 p.m.  Motion 

carried 5-0. 

 

      Respectfully submitted,     

 

      Nancy Aversano 
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